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Mr John Carter

Secretary

Foreign Affairs Sub-Committee
Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600
AUSTRALIA

Dear Secretary,

Thank you for inviting the International Crisis Group to make a submission to the Joint
Standing Committee on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade Inquiry on the Korean
Peninsula. Crisis Group has been researching conflict prevention in North East Asia from
its research hub in Seoul since July 2004. I have enclosed as part of this submission three
recent Crisis Group reports on the nuclear crisis, North Korea's economic reforms, and
South Korean attitudes towards North Korea, which are pertinent to the Committee's
work:

e North Korea: Where Next for the Nuclear Talks?, Asia Report N°87, 15
November 2004

e Korea Backgrounder: How the South Views its Brother from Another Planet, Asia
Report N°89, 14 December 2004

e North Korea: Can the Iron Fist Accept the Invisible Hand?, Asia Report N°96, 25
April 2005

This is an appropriate time to review Australia's relationship with the Korean Peninsula.
Dramatic changes have taken place in both South and North Korea in recent years. North
Korea has taken some steps to relax its Stalinist economic model, authorised markets and
entrepreneurship, and sought foreign trade and investment. In South Korea a generational
shift has transformed the style and substance of politics and foreign policy, especially
towards North Korea, but also Korea's alliance partners the United States and Japan, and
its largest trade partner, China. These changes have however been overshadowed by the
deepening North Korean nuclear crisis, which threatens both internal security and
regional economic development.

Australia is well positioned to play a valuable role in securing North Korea's more
acceptable international conduct, and a peaceful resolution of the current crisis. The
process of economic reform has created new opportunities for engaging North Koreans,
even though direct technical and financial assistance is impossible under current
circumstances. Providing training programs for North Koreans at Australian academic
institutions, promoting trade and investment, and sustaining efforts to engage with North
Korea through its Embassy in Canberra, would do little to support the regime now, but
would help considerably in strengthening the nascent market mechanism, and building
internal pressure for political change.
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It would also be prudent to begin coordinating with other like minded countries, and
especially South Korea, on the technical and financial requirements that will have to be met
after the nuclear crisis is resolved.

I wish you success with the Committee's inquiry.

GARETH EVANS
President



